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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting
Thursday 24 November 2011

Philip Constable Board Room
	Present:
	Mr Christopher Smallwood (CS)
	Chair

	
	Mr Miles Scott (MS)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mr Richard Eley (RE)
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell (PMi)
	Chief Operating Officer

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing and Patient Safety 

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	In Attendance
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Secretary

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Ms Jacqueline McCullough (JM)
	Interim Director of HR

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	Apologies
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Peter Kopleman (PK)
	Non Executive Director


	
	The Board welcomed Christopher Smallwood, Chair, and Miles Scott, Chief Executive Officer to their first Board meeting since commencing with the Trust on 1 November 2011.

	

	11.57
	Chair’s opening remarks
The Chair said that it was a great privilege to be appointed to the Chair of St Georges Healthcare NHS Trust and to be able to contribute to something as valuable to the community as St Georges Trust.  There were exciting developments in prospect for the Trust, including closer links with the University, pursuing the application to become a Foundation Trust and using the strengths of the Trust to take a leading role in the development of health services across South London.
	

	
	
	

	11.58
	Apologies for absence and introductions
The Chair welcomed and introduced Miles Scott, the new Chief Executive Officer.
	

	
	
	

	11.59
	Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest declared.
	

	
	
	

	11.60
	Minutes of the previous meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 29 September 2011 were accepted as an accurate record.

Matters Arising from the minutes

Infection Control Leads

RGW reported that individual leads/champions are being sought within each division for infection control and antibiotic stewardship.
	

	
	
	

	11.61
	Chief Executive Report
MS reported that he felt honoured to be appointed as CEO of St Georges Healthcare NHS Trust and had been made to feel welcome both within the organisation and the wider health community.
MS presented the Chief Executive report and highlighted a number of key points which included the joint appointment of Wendy Gay, Director of HR for both St Georges Healthcare NHS Trust and St Georges University of London (SGUL), this will achieve greater integration between the two organisations and will have a greater impact in the external environment.
The day of strike action was set to take place on the 30 November and this will have an impact on the Trust, however assurance was given that the hospital will continue to maintain a safe service and work has taken place with the staff side to minimise unnecessary disruption to patients.

It was noted that St Georges Healthcare NHS Trust has formally submitted a bid to NHS London to integrate with St Helier hospital.  The bid has been placed however the trust wishes to confirm with the NHS London transaction team the basis on which we could have a truly sustainable organisation both clinically and financially operating from the St Helier site. The next key stage will be at the end of January when NHS London hopes to identify a preferred bidder.  The Trust is currently the only bidder for the St Helier lot; once the decision has been made the next stage will concentrate around the planning and implementation of the integration. 
The board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	11.62
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	11.62.1
	Quality Report
AR presented the Quality report and highlighted key points.  The Quality report is divided into three sections, patient safety, patient experience and patient outcomes.
AR expanded on each of the areas within the patient safety section, of particular note a thematic review and analysis of serious incidents had been included which enables the trust to learn from patient safety events.
A number of similar themes continue to be identified through regular analysis, therefore resources and priorities are put into place around five key areas together with the development of the Safety Dashboard which was launched in September to make it easier for staff to be aware of initiatives within the trust.  A set of recommendations were included in the report to further develop systems.  It was agreed that the trust will look at data from other hospitals which regularly report to the SHA and the NPSA to compare the level of SI’s.  It was noted that in terms of NHS London, St Georges is not an outlier on the number of SI’s reported.  A pilot is taking place with NHS London looking at choosing particular areas to carry out an SI individual ‘root, cause, analysis’ in the neonatal intensive care unit which will give more time to focus on learning, changing and improving rather than getting involved with the processes of the investigation, and to enable more effective communications around learning from events to the whole organisation.

The infection control rates were included in the report and it was noted that a score sheet is being developed at consultant level to monitor antibiotic prescribing.  It was noted that there are no national targets for MSSA or E coli Bacteraemia; however, mandatory reporting was introduced this year which may result in targets being set in the future.  It was agreed that AR would look at comparison figures across London and include in the board report.
The results from the recent Protected Mealtimes, Nutrition and Hydration Audit were reviewed and the actions from this audit are monitored by the Nutritional Strategy Group, this group is responsible for the oversight and delivery of the trust’s nutrition and hydration action plan.
The section detailing complaint performance figures were reviewed.  It was noted that in Quarter 2 of 2011/2012 there were 266 complaints received by the Trust.  This is a very slight reduction when compared to Quarter 1 when 280 complaints were received.  It was noted that there are systems in place for divisions to learn from complaints.  It was noted that in the report the Ombudsman published the “top ten health bodies by complaints received”, the “highest % increase in complaints being received”, the “top ten health bodies by complaints accepted for investigation” and the “top ten health bodies by complaints investigated and reported on” St George’s Healthcare had not appeared on these lists.

A summary of the national audits which have been published since the last report were highlighted.
It was noted that the mortality group continues to meet monthly; their remit is to monitor the trust’s overall mortality rate and to investigate any upward trends in comparison to peers and our own previous performance.  The Hospital Guide 2011, produced by Dr Foster Intelligence is due for publication at the end of November.  In October the trust was informed that we would be named as having ‘better than expected’ outcomes for the following measures: 

· Hospital standardised mortality ration (HSMR); 

· Fractured neck of femur – no operation within 2 days;

· Stroke standardised mortality ratio;

· Stroke standardised length of stay.

However, for one indicator, ‘early supported discharge for hip and knee replacements’ St George’s will be identified as being ‘worse than expected’. The data behind the Hospital Guide measure has been interrogated by the clinical effectiveness team and shared with the relevant service. The care group lead for Trauma and Orthopaedics has considered the data and feels that this is a reflection of the fact that most routine cases are treated by the South West London Elective Orthopaedic Centre in Epsom, and consequently the patients we treat are the more complex cases with more co-morbidities. This information has been reported to the Executive team. 

Clarity was sought whether mortality rates and SI’s are higher at weekends or specific times in the day and whether they are in proportion with activity.  It was agreed that AR would look at the profile of deaths within the Trust and include in the Quality Report.
The Board accepted the Quality Report.
	A Robertson

A Robertson

A Robertson

	
	
	

	11.62.2
	Patient Story - Hospital Acquired Thrombosis (VTE)
It was noted that this area has been a top priority for the Department of Health.

The Board watched a presentation from the wife of a patient who sadly died from a sudden pulmonary embolism.  Dr Muriel Shannon (MS) introduced the presentation and reported on the work the Trust has been doing for the last 2 years around the prevention of hospital acquired thrombosis which is a preventable cause of death.  It was noted that St Georges is the best performing trust in London in identifying the size of the problem, improving patient education and reducing the amount of harm. 

MS reported on the risks of venous thrombosis and the risk assessment tools which are carried out when patients come into hospital.  The main focus for the trust is to launch a drive on patient information to raise awareness together with nursing involvement particularly around patient education which will continue to reduce preventable deaths.
GH sought clarification at which point care is transferred to the GP’s and how links are made with the GP’s around identifying the symptoms of VTE.  MS reported that primary care must be involved with patient assessments; this has been identified in the recommendations of the DoH report which recommends increased primary care awareness and involvement.
	

	
	
	

	11.62.3
	Safeguarding Children – annual report
The report had been circulated for information.

SW sought clarification around how the training was recorded as the community division provided their data in a different format.  It was noted that the hospital based divisions have a different system to the community division, however a database is being developed so that all the data can be harmonised.

MR reported he was assured by the report; however he felt that the report should include details of any areas that the Board should be concerned about.  It was noted that national guidance is awaited following the Monroe report; in the meantime the trust continues to ensure that it is connected with all the external stakeholders and to continue delivering on all the time line requests on serious case reviews and internal management reviews and follow through recommendations.
The Board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	11.62.4
	Safeguarding Adults – 6 month review
The report had been circulated for information.

The Board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	11.63
	Care and Environment progress report
The report had been circulated for information.  ND reported that the garden canopies in the  ‘Walk on the Wild Side’ Garden had been temporarily removed as they were not snow bearing, so will be replaced in the Spring.
The Board accepted the report.

	

	
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	11.64
	Clinical Services presentation – (A&E)
This presentation was deferred.

	

	
	Governance and performance
	

	
	
	

	11.65
	Chief Operating Officer report
PMi presented the report which provided an update on the key operational issues currently being addressed.

· It was noted that the roll out of the new theatre flexible working rotas had been successfully completed. 
· Improvements to the call centre have been made which have been successfully implemented,

· PMi updated on the 18 and 52 week targets.  December compliance is planned to be 90% for the Trust.  The activity plan is being confirmed with all specialties and the impact on the backlog is being determined for December going forward.  It was noted there are no patient safety issues related to 18 weeks.
· Discussion took place around the future of paediatric services as it was noted that the London Tertiary paediatric review is now underway. St Georges Healthcare NHS trust has confirmed it sees itself as lead provider for a range of key tertiary services resulting from its position as a major trauma centre and provider of paediatric intensive care. It also continues to explore the possibility of the development of network services with other tertiary providers

· Assurance was given around the winter plan, medical beds and capacity. 
· Staff flu vaccinations, AR reported that high risk areas will be the focus for encouraging staff to have their flu vaccinations.  It was noted that the figures are reviewed weekly at the trust executive team meeting.
The Board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	11.66
	Trust Performance report 

PMi presented the report.  It was noted that the A&E targets are being met and are still on track.  It was noted that there had been some delays transferring patients from Queen Mary’s hospital and work is being undertaken with social services in Wandsworth to resolve the issues.
GH raised concern around the compliance with the surgical checklist.  RGW reported that there is a targeted programme of work taking place with the surgeons in the emergency theatres which is where the issues around compliance were identified. It was noted that a full report had been reviewed by the Patient Safety committee and compliance had improved.
RGW reported that divisions are working at improving the appraisal rates, it was also noted that appraisers are receiving top up training to ensure appraisals are carried out appropriately.

The Board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	11.67
	Finance Report

RE presented the finance report which showed that the trust traded at an actual deficit of £3.6m to October (£4.4m after IFRS) compared to a planned year-to-date surplus of £0.6m (£0.3m deficit after IFRS) therefore performed worse than plan by £4.17m, breaking even in month.

It was noted that the trust had agreed its annual plan with the SHA to achieve a £7.9m surplus (£6.5m after IFRS adjustments).

Following the reduction in an element of the emergency readmission provision following a joint audit with the ACU income over-achieved in month by £651k and in total is now £165k ahead of plan with SLA income £1.9m behind plan after making provision for £6.9m of commissioner challenges and contractual penalties within the year to date position.  It should be noted that income is £12m above contract levels.

Pay was overall under-spent by £154k in month with junior doctors £40k under-spent, both are further significant improvements on the underlying run rate.  Nursing again over-spent this month by £114k.

Drugs had a very small over-spend of £38k in month, following the last month under-spend.
The directorates experiencing the most severe financial difficulties are Neurosciences, Acute Medicine, Specialist Medicine, Renal & Oncology, Women’s and Cardiovascular services.  Some are capacity related whilst others are suffering the impact of income provisions; areas such as medicine and obstetrics are experiencing expenditure led pressures.
RE highlighted a number of key financial issues for the trust Financial Performance.

The following controls and actions are underway to ensure that the trust delivers its targets:

· All previously stated controls remain in place 
· Divisions have been asked to develop proxy indicators to enable pro-active monitoring against recovery plans.

· Divisions have been set control totals and asked to develop plans to achieve these.
· All divisions have improved their forecast positions since last month with further work underway.
· Meetings with the SHA have been held that have identified potential new income streams.
· A further assessment of all reserves has identified potential gains.
· The VAT advisers have been asked to identify further opportunities. 
· The Merton OSC has agreed to a four week consultation in respect to the Wolfson project; the consultation will start on 25 November.
The Board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	11.68
	Report from the Finance Committee
The Chair reported back from the finance committee meeting held on 23.11.2011.  It was noted that assurance had been given from the executive that the surplus and CRP targets would be met and the gaps closed.

The approach to the challenges being received from the ACU had been discussed; a number of issues will be raised with A Radmore and S Bates.

It was noted that the trust would be looking to develop their relationships with the ACU going forward into 2012/2013. 

The finance committee sought assurance that the £50m cost improvement plan would be delivered for 2012/2013 and this will be closely monitored and an update will be provided to the finance committee in January 2012.
The Capital programme had been discussed particularly around what levels should be spent on capital.  ND will be reporting back to the finance committee on the areas which are not being covered in the current programme so that the true figures required can be assessed and worked into the 5 year plan and the amount of surplus the trust requires.
Discussion had taken place around the amount of reserve the trust should hold, currently 0.5% of income, however CS suggested that this should be increased and asked for this to be considered.

The Board accepted the verbal report.
	

	
	
	

	11.69
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework 

PJ presented the report which included and the most significant risks on the Board Assurance Framework following review at Executive Risk Committee, the report also highlighted sources of external assurance received during the period through external accreditation inspections and the monthly Care Quality Commission’s publication of the Quality Risk Profile.  Assurance was given to the RAC committee that the operational risks are captured and monitored on a regular basis through the divisional risk registers.  It was agreed that the balance of reporting to the Board strategic, financial and patient risks needs to be monitored and managed appropriately.  The legal services 6 monthly report was highlighted.  It was noted that the Executive Risk Committee review the quality risk profile and the associated action plans. 
MR raised concern around addressing patient safety issues on the paediatric ward, it was noted that this has been a high risk for some time.  RGW reported that a number of actions have been implemented. It was noted that the model of paediatric care is being changed; once this has been finally completed in February 2012 the risk will reduce.

The Board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	11.70
	Report from the Risk, Assurance and Compliance Committee 
PMu provided a verbal report.  3 points were highlighted from the last meeting.
1. The committee had been pleased with the progress made on the number of patients wearing ‘patient identity bracelets’.
2. The committee recognised that a lot of work is taking place to recognise and understand complaints so that more focus can be given to the areas where trends occur and identify specific actions to resolve the issues.
3. It was noted that RAC have requested an annual update from the health and safety committee.

The Board accepted the verbal update.
	

	
	
	

	11.71
	Report from the Equality & Human Rights Committee

PJ reported that the Equality and Delivery System is currently in the assessment phase.  The E&HR committee had looked at the assessment and process and had identified three potential projects.
1. Language and interpreting

2. Older people

3. Learning disabilities

These will be fed in as part of the assessment process.
	

	
	
	

	11.72
	Report from the Audit Committee
MR presented feedback from the Audit Committee meeting which had taken place on the 16 November; therefore the paper had been tabled at the meeting.  The following points were noted:
1. The Audit Committee considered a review of the PWC engagement to transform the procurement function of the Trust. While PWC’s contribution had been disappointing the Committee was pleased to note that the procurement transformation project had more than paid for itself in the first year by procurement savings

2. The Committee received an update on the Trust’s Standard of Business Conduct Policy. The level of returns by members of staff were disappointing – 67.8% for 2010/11 and as at October 2011 only 26.7% for 2011/12. On this basis the Audit Committee is unable to provide assurance to the Board that standards of business conduct within the Trust are satisfactory. It was recommended that the Executive take steps to improve the level of returns. Making it a compulsory part of the annual appraisal has been suggested as one way to achieve this.

3. The Committee considered a report from the Internal Auditors on back office benchmarking. The Audit gave reasonable assurance that the Trust was undertaking benchmarking in this area but highlighted a lack of a systematic and consistent approach.

4. For some time the Committee has expressed its concern at the lack of sound and consistent project management procedures across the Trust. New proposals presented will address this issue by April 2012. As various assurances have been given on this topic over the last few years that have not been fulfilled was requested that the Executive keep a close eye on the implementation this time.

5. An internal Audit of benefits realisation of the integration of Community Services Wandsworth (CSW) could give only limited assurance. It demonstrated clearly that while the integration of CSW had been well handled and cost reductions have been achieved it had not been possible to track the benefits properly as a framework for doing this and specific metrics had not been finalised by the Programme Board. The Committee was assured that this was now being actioned and would revisit this topic next year.  The Committee urged the Programme Board to quantify both patient and clinical benefits.  There were lessons to be learned for the current potential merger with St Helier.

6. An internal Audit of Outpatient management could only give limited assurance on the adequacy and effectiveness of controls in place to manage outpatients’ appointments. The Committee recognised that this was “work in progress” and that significant improvements had been made since the previous Audit in September 2010. Having been assured that the weaknesses did not give rise to patient safety issues this area would be revisited again next year.
7. The Committee had been pleased to receive a report from the Clinical Effectiveness and Audit Committee and to note their excellent progress.
8. The Committee had been asked to approve write off of debts totalling £360,655.40 from companies that had gone into liquidation. While this was a small percentage of the total value of debt owing to the Trust it is nonetheless a significant sum and as the economy worsened insolvency of commercial debtors would likely be an increasing trend. The Committee requested that the Trust tighten its credit control procedures with respect to external companies allowing only one or two months’ of credit before ceasing supply of goods or services.

9. The Committee had congratulated the Finance Department in achieving significant assurance from an internal Audit of the Financial Ledgers and a reasonable assurance for Accounts Payable.
10. The Trust has recently signed a Tripartite Formal Agreement on its timescale to achieve Foundation Trust status. The Committee had asked the Trust to produce a formal statement as to how and to whom it will provide assurance on progress against its TFA

It was noted that a draft internal and external audit programme for the forthcoming year would be reviewed by the Audit committee at their January meeting and the draft plan is agreed prior to the new financial year, however the plan can be updated during the year if additional assurance in specific areas is identified or it is felt that an audit is no longer required. 
The Board accepted the verbal report.
	

	
	
	

	11.72.1
	Annual Audit Letter
The Board noted the annual audit letter which had been discussed at the Audit Committee.
	

	
	
	

	11.73
	HR & Workforce Committee
JMcC provided verbal feedback from the meeting held on 23 November 2011.  Work continues to embed the trust values, in particular training courses being offered for staff around what the trust values mean in day-to-day terms.  MAST and appraisal rates had been discussed.  It was noted that the staff survey response rate so far for this year was 29% and staff would be encouraged to complete the survey.

	

	
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	11.74
	Use to the Trust Seal for Board endorsement
The Board received and noted the report on the use of the Trust Seal which had been applied on 5 occasions during the period of August – November 2011, under Chair and Chief Executive approval.
	

	
	

	11.75
	Questions from the Public

The following questions had been received prior to the meeting.
Reference was made to the documentary on BBC1 entitled ‘Transplant.’  This was a very good advertisement for St. George’s, however, it had been noticed that the harvesting of the organs took place at night and that one organ was taken to Regent’s Park to meet the helicopter that would take it to the next hospital. Clarification was sought whether the harvesting was done at night so that booked or emergency operations during the day weren’t cancelled or delayed, or was it so the journey to Regent’s Park would be quicker? Would a helipad at St. George’s help in the transfer of organs? 

PMi reported that the transplant service is run by the National Blood and Transplant Authority.  It was noted that transplants are normally harvested at night as not to disrupt the elective surgical workload and it is more appropriate for family counselling.  It was noted that a helipad would not speed up the transfer from St Georges as helicopters in London are not allowed to fly at night.

Concern was raised around the delays with appointment letters being sent by post, which can arrive after the appointments have been set to take place.  It was agreed that PMi would arrange for a spot check audit to monitor and track the whereabouts of letters to see if and where the delays are occurring.
C. diff. The more sensitive test for C.diff has resulted in improved detection. Clarification was sought whether all patients tested or only those with symptoms and what used to happen to those patients with symptoms but who tested negative?   AR reported that patients are routinely tested for c.diff if they report an incident of diarrhoea and that the trust will continue to use the improved detection test.
It was noted that the table in the performance report shows that the Staff Vacancy Rate is at Level Red. However, in the Annual Audit Letter, Page 3, it says that the Trust is aiming to reduce the number of staff.  JMcC reported that vacancy levels in some areas are high particularly in clinical areas which will be recruited to, however in other areas such as management the trust will be looking to reduce staff numbers where appropriate.

	
	

	11.76
	Date of the next meeting - The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held 26 January 2012 at 2.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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